EX ALDERMAN NEWSLETTER 15

January 09, 2011

By  John Hoffmann

Normally I send these newsletters out after a board of aldermen meeting, but so much Town and Country news is happening right before the meeting, I’m sending this one out the day before the meeting and will have another one in a few days after the meeting. Some of the big news deals with DEER! 

EMAIL TO ALDERMEN SUGGESTING HE BE SHOT CAME FORM COMPUTER OF FELLOW ALDERMAN:  The agenda for Monday’s Town and Country Board of Aldermen meeting includes a resolution to censure Alderman David Karney for “inappropriate and improper behavior as an elected public official.”

What did Karney do?  After a police investigation he admitted that an email sent to Fred Meyland-Smith for the alias e-mail account labeled Jeff Storehouse  that suggested Meyland-Smith and other aldermen like him (come on there really is no one quite like Fred) be shot!

On Friday October 8, 2010 Meyland-Smith received the following e-mail:
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So when it comes out that an email with a suggestion some aldermen should be shot actually came from another alderman’s computer, well that is beyond weird, especially when the computer belongs to not only an alderman but a former mayor.  

Here is the entire resolution:
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The extra security at city hall with the two cops and the metal detector on the nights of Board of Aldermen meetings came about right after the shootings at the Kirkwood City Council meeting. However, several of the aldermen, myself included talked about how a if there was violence at a Town and Country meeting it was most likely going to be from a crazed deer lover, who might believe if they shot a couple of aldermen it could save the lives of some deer. 

Karney met with me about the censure.  His explanation is that he was at meeting in his ward where a woman express the desire to send an email to Fred Meyland-Smith about his leading a drive to get contributions to shoot deer.  Karney said she was afraid to use her own computer and he offered to let her use an e-mail account he had that was “untraceable.”  He said she came to his office at the Woods Mill Clock Tower Center and she typed a message and sent it. Karney said he did not see her email and if he had he would not have allowed it to be sent. 

He admitted that the Jeff Storehouse email account was one he created.  He said when the police contacted him about he fully admitted that the email was sent on his computer.  He added that he would not say who the woman is because if her name became public, she could lose her job and she was a single mom supporting several children. 

PROBLEMS:  Even if David had no idea what she was emailing, the mere fact that he had an email account under a fictitious name is a little creepy. 

FEARS:  The two years I was on the Board of Aldermen, I received a number of threatening, angry and hateful emails.  But they were all from real people.  At least I know who to look out for.  It was the unsigned handwritten letters received at home or at the City hall that were more worrisome.  Here’s an example: 

2-24-09

Town & Country Aldermen:

Hope you plead your case successfully before God Almight (sic) who emphatically said, “THOU SHALL NOT KILL.”  Perhaps you will not see paradise because of your arrogant slaughter attitude. 

Why can’t you just expond (sic) using medical methods to prevent proliferation of deer?

God help you.

I could tell by the handwriting that I got several more from the same person. So the hair on the back of my neck would go up with rants invoking the wrath of God, I can only imagine what Fred Meyland-Smith felt like when he got one that mentioned shooting aldermen. 

JEFF STOREHOUSE:  I decided to check and see if I had received any emails from Karney’s Jeff Storehouse account.  I’ll be damned I did.  On another Friday afternoon when Karney and I were aldermen I got the following email from the Jeff Storehouse account:

From: Jeff Storehouse [mailto:jstorehouse@live.com] 
Sent: Friday, August 07, 2009 3:43 PM
Subject: New Name for Town & Country

Rumor out of city hall  has it that there will be a name change of the city to mark the upcoming anniversary of the original city...............
 
Town & Country will become:  " The City Marietteville" Missouri 
 



PICK AN ISSUE:  This is somewhat typical of David, he can often move around an issue with ease. An anti-deer killing email threatening to shoot aldermen came from his computer, but from the same computer comes an email poking fun at the leader and top glad fly of the “Save the Deer” movement in Town and Country.   

IRONY:  What gets me is that the day after Columbus Day Town and Country laid-off two cops.  Five days earlier an email from Karney’s computer needs up creating hours of police work, including Grand Jury subpoenas to figure out who sent the email to Meyland-Smith threatening to shoot aldermen. 

RECOMMENDATION: Prior to this weekend Karney had filed for reelection and no one had filed to run against him.  The filing date is open until January 18 at 5pm. I don’t know if David should resign, but really don’t you think he ought to remove his name from the ballot? 

DEER FIGURES ARE IN:  The cost of deer hysterectomies has gone up in Town and Country. (Actually they are sterilizations by over-rectomies)  Also the people giving money for lethal deer control got quite a bit for their money, but still the deer population in Town and Country in 2010 grew.

The report on the December deer control operation by our shoot or spay contractor White Buffalo is in and it is pretty interesting. Remember there were two funds.  One was for sterilization and the other for lethal. Each fund received $5,000 from the city.  

The deer lovers raised the most money, $28,380, plus $5,000 equaled $33,380. There were 30 deer sterilized for a cost per deer of $1,112.  Two of the sterilized deer died from complication of the operations before they even had a chance to get hit by a car. 

23 deer were sterilized between Clayton Road and the south city limits, mostly in Ward 2.  7 were sterilized between Clayton and Highway 64/40 in Wards 3 and 1.  

From December 10 to the 18th White Buffalo also shot deer in Town and Country. They killed 75 deer at an average cost of $420 a deer, which included transporting deer to a butcher so the meat could be given to food pantries. That is about $700 dollars less per deer than the cost of the sterilization and these deer will not be around to jump in front of your car. 

Principia put up the most money for shooting deer when they made a $4,000 contribution, much to the consternation of many living on the Principia campus.  

Principia is run by the Christian Science Church, where medical treatment is frowned upon. Deer carry deer ticks which are carriers of Lymes Disease of other illnesses. The Principia campus is loaded with deer. This condition caused the leaders of the school to make a decision and that decision was the health, safety and welfare of their students and staff was more important than the health, safety and welfare of deer. 

WHERE:  Here are several break downs on the deer control. 

Lethal:

North of Highway 40 saw 23 deer shot.

Between Clayton Road and Highway 40 there were 22 deer shot, 21 of them being kill on the Principia Campus.

South of Clayton Road there were 29 deer killed last month. 

In the area to the far west of town along Weidman Road there was one deer shot. 

By Ward:

Ward1:     5

Ward 2:  46

Ward 3:    1

Ward 4:  23

STERILIZATIONS: 

Ward 1:   12

Ward 2:  16

Ward 3:    2

Ward 4:   0

The highest deer concentration is in Ward-2, thanks in part to the safe haven of Queeny Park. So if makes sense that the most deer shot and sterilized would be in Ward-2.  But there is another consideration. That is auto accidents.

ACCIDENTS:  The car-deer accident rate had been around 50 deer for a number of years.  In 2008 it was 54. But in 2009 the deer-vehicle collision numbers jumped to 92, a whooping 68 % increase.

In 2010 the rate down a little, but remained high with 78 deer car-crashes. 

Car-deer accident locations:

Ward 1                         8% (6)
Ward 2                      23% (18)
Ward 3                      21% (16)
Ward 4                       21% (16)
Interstates                  28% (22)
I-64:     4  eastbound / 8 westbound
I-270:  8 southbound /  2 northbound 
BOTTOM LINE:  The experts estimated a deer population growth rate in T&C in 2010 of 186 deer.  We shot 75 and 78 were killed by motor vehicles.  So we still have a plus 33 to the deer population.   

SPECIAL MEETING ALMOST HELD WITHOUT ANYONE KNOWING ABOUT IT: Sometimes you can’t believe everything you hear.  A good example was when Mayor/cigarette lobbyist Jon Dalton announced how Lukas Liquor is leaving Ellisville and moving to Town and Country and they don’t.  Or when Dalton announced how in two weeks he would have a big announcement to make about a new tenant at the Manchester Meadows Shopping Center, then nine months later admited there is no new tenant coming.   

The latest episode of this was at the December 20 board of aldermen meeting.  After an executive session followed by a vote to pass the 2011 budget and a new contract with the Fire District and the Fire Dispatch group Dalton announced the board of directors of the Fire District meet earlier that night and approved the new contract that T&C would be signing. 

Not so fast:  But wait, On Thursday 12/30 I accidently happened onto the City’s website and checked the calendar.  There it is was: “Special Meeting of Board of Aldermen” for 3pm on Friday December 31, a day the city hall was closed. 

I was amazed since I have signed up for Board of Aldermen meeting agenda to be emailed to me.  I received nothing about the special meeting.  On December 31, I sent an email to one alderman who forwarded back the following the email:

From: "Copeland, John R." <CopelandJR@town-and-country.org> 

Date: Thu, 30 Dec 2010 17:32:50 -0600

To: Avioli, Ald Nancy M<nancy.m.avioli@monsanto.com>; Dalton, Mayor Jon<daltonjf@town-and-country.org>; Karney, Ald. David A<dakclothing@gmail.com>; Fons, Ald Stephen R.<steve.fons@att.net>; Gerber, Ald. Al<eric.alan.gerber@gmail.com>; Meyland-Smith, Ald Frederick<meyland@sbcglobal.net>; Avioli, Ald Nancy M<nancy.m.avioli@monsanto.com>; Behnen, Ald Phil J<pbehnen@sbcglobal.net>; Sunshine Law. Email<slemail@town-and-country.org>; Welby, Ald. Tim J.<tjwelby@sbcglobal.net>; Wright, Ald. Lynn<jlmswright@aol.com>

Subject: Cancellation of December 31 Special Meeting

All,

The final details of the agreement with the district were worked out, therefore the special meeting has been cancelled.

May all of you enjoy a GRAND New Year’s Holiday.

Stay Safe!

John

John R. Copeland

City Administrator / Chief of Police

Of course the calendar on the city’s website was never updated with this information until January 4.    

MAYOR AND CITY ADMINISTRATOR DODGE BOARD OF ALDERMEN TO HAND OUT COSTLY EXTRA HOLIDAYS TO EMPLOYEES… AFTER LAYING OFF FIVE IN 2010!  Without board of aldermen approval, Mayor/Cigarette Lobbyist Jon Dalton and the city administrator for the second year in three gave city employees two extra holiday days off at the end of the year.  That sounds nice, but in reality it is costly. Without legislative approval they gave employees December 23 and 24 off.  They also gave employees December 31 and January 3 off.  

New Year’s Day is a regular paid holiday. Our budget year is January 1- to December 31. Since New Year’s Day is on a Saturday it made since to give Monday January 3rd the off day, since they are in the same year.  But we also gave all employees New Year’s Eve off. 

Two extra holidays means employees will not be using vacation time to take those days off. Plus police officers and dispatchers with get holiday pay that includes an extra 12-hour vacation day. 

Just like in 2008 when Dalton and Copeland did the same thing, we have paid 20 employees two days pay for not working. Meanwhile other cities, counties and states are forcing employees to take days off without pay. This is not good government.  That is some serious money. 

In the last city newsletter, Dalton used his four pages of propaganda  and wrote, “…I view government as a “service organization” and not a “jobs program”…”  Out of one side of his mouth he writes about “service organization and not being a jobs program” and now out of the other he is acting like a Union shop steward giving the employees extra paid days off without legislative approval.  I think we need a leader that recognizes employees are important, but we are in a recession and should not be wasting money.    

But also the paycheck fairy godmother has waved her wand and all the police officers and dispatchers who had to work are suddenly getting regular time plus a full vacation day (based on a 12-hour shift).  It is like we just paid 16 phantom employees two days pay.  This is a complete waste of tax money.

We laid five employees off in 2010 and apparently have forgotten about them.  If the mayor would quit wasting money like this we could have easily kept from laying-off one of the police officers or maybe both.  

THE OTHER SIDE:  Here is an email John Copeland sent me as to why he and the mayor gave everyone extra paid holidays:

 John,

The consideration of extra days off was actually initiated by our employees. The granting of the extra days was one of collaboration (supported by me and approved by the Mayor) after consideration of a number of relevant circumstances. 

Not in any specific order, nor a complete listing, consideration was given to the following:

Staff taking on additional work loads and assignments as a result of recent downsizing of our workforce and doing so efficiently, effectively and without complaint.

That the last two weeks of the calendar year (in large part due to the holiday season) with regard to workload and office traffic is historically, minimal.

That the disruption or non-delivery of services would be, at most, insignificant.

That staff (in recent years), has generally received minimal increases in compensation as well as taking on more of the financial responsibility for health insurance costs. Again staff has been very understanding and respectful in accepting the situation for what it is.

That there are no required expenditures associated with the time off.

And, most importantly is the demonstration, in a meaningful way, of our respect and appreciation for their good work and solid commitment to the community they serve.

John Copeland

To me the problem is that John Copeland and Dalton are quick to layoff employees instead of looking for ways to save money. 

WASTING AWAY IN TOWN AND COUNTRYVILLE!  In 2010 we laid off five employees, including two police officers, a police dispatcher, a police clerk and the city’s long time receptionist. Being in a recession with two consecutive deficit budgets layoffs might be hard to avoid.  But let’s look at the spending the city has done immediately before and after firing the employees:

November 2009:  Three weeks after informing three employees they would be laid off on Jan. 03, 2010, the Board of Alderman gave close to $10,000 in beautification grants to two subdivisions, including Bellrieve Country Club Grounds. 

December 2009:  The Board of Aldermen passes a 2010 budget that includes funds for free coffee for the city hall staff, free snacks and drinks for the board of aldermen and $7,500 for fireworks.  The budget also has 2% raises for the employees who were not laid off. If we had gone without the pay raises all the employees could have kept their jobs.  

April 2010:  City spends $180 to send 12 elected officials and police officials to the St. Louis Area Police Chief’s Prayer Breakfast.  If you are in town and well paid, you should be paying for your own breakfast.

June 2010:  The City shoots off $7,500 worth of fireworks.

June 2010:  Alderman Al Gerber stated at Board of Aldermen meeting that he was interested in getting a traffic signal installed at Clayton Road and Rutherford Lane (a street with 7 houses) to help children attending Principia cross the street. (Traffic lights like that start at around $50,000) 

July 2010:  All members of the Board of Alderman except Phil Behnen say at a work session they want branch chipping back.  Branch chipping would cost $75,000.  

October 2010  Instead of bringing  back branch chipping the city laid off two police officers the day after Columbus Day.

November 2010:  The aldermen vote to spend $202 to help the Arts Commission buy a painting. 

December 2010:  A new budget was passed with a new contract for fire dispatching that guarantees we will be overcharged by at least $55,000 in 2011.  The budget has another $7,000 for fireworks.  The budget also gave employees a 1% raise. If we had held back on the raise at least one of the cops would still be working. 

December 2010:  Alderwoman Lynn Wright submits a resolution to the Board of Aldermen to spend $19,500 to study increasing parking at Longview Park 136%.  

December 2010: Without approval of the Board of Aldermen, the city administrator and mayor create two additional paid holidays for city employees costing the city thousands in additional salaries.    

CITY NOW IN ENTERTAINMENT BUSINESS…CHARGING FOR MUSIC AND DRINKS AT LONGVIEW    Here is something interesting a city government commission will be charging $15-$20 for residents to enter a city building.  The city’s Community Relations Commission is having a Wine, Art and Music evening at the Longview Farmhouse on Friday January 28.  Tickets are being sold at the City Hall for $15 and it is $20 at the door.  

I asked the Parks Director, Anne Nixon, what the purpose of the event was.  She replied that the Community Relations Commission wants to raise money to purchase something for the Longview House. I asked what they wanted to purchase and I was told that they didn’t know yet. 

Then on Tuesday January 4, I find out the $15-$20 a person party is actually a commercial event where several artists will be showing their work, all of which is for sale. 

YIKES!  This sounds like an excuse to have a party. This is also typical for the Longview Farmhouse.  The city spent $1.5 million to add the glass conference center without doing a use-study to find out if anyone would use it.  After two years no one is renting the facility.  Now the Community Relations Commission does not know why they are raising money, but are raising money anyway.   Maybe some are hoping a Ladue News photographer will snap their picture.  

HERE ARE THE ETHICS:  I have a real problem with government (which the Community Relations Commission is) charging the public to enter a public building for what appears to be a commercial event.  If they want to have this event and ask for donations, that would be one thing…but it should be open to the public at no charge.  If someone is dumb enough to give money for an unknown purchase that should be on them.  

THE CANDIDATES:  All the incumbents have filed for re-election.  In Ward-1 Lynn Wright, who apparently has yet to realize that we are in a recession and laying off city employees on a regular basis filed for her fourth term. In Ward-2 Tim Welby, who is still on probation for violating state campaign and ethics laws, has filed as has Fred Meyland-Smith in Ward 3 and David Karney in Ward 4.

The lone challenger is brand new Ward-2 resident Carl Strasser, Jr.  Strasser just moved into the new hotel…er…I mean home at 1337 S Mason Road a few months ago.  Both he and Welby are listed on the Mayor Dalton’s campaign website as being “Dalton supporters.” 

2-YEARS BEHIND ON PROPERTY TAXES: Technically Carl is not eligible to run for office…at least he wasn’t on January 4, as he had not paid taxes on the property where his current mansion is located on S. Mason Road for the last two years. 

Interestingly Carl Strasser, Jr. was residing at 6125 Holmes Ave in Kansas City in 2001 when he got divorced.  A Carl Strasser of 6125 Holmes was sued in 2000 for non-payment of taxes by the City of Kansas City.  

According to Casenet, the website of Missouri court cases, in 1991 Carl hired former St. Louis County assistant prosecutor Tim Devereux to plea bargain a 56- mph exceed speed ticket down to a $100 parking ticket.

On April 4, 1992 Carl was arrested for DWI by the Maryland Heights Police. He refused to take a breath test and his license was suspended.  Again Devereux came to the rescue.  11 months later the DWI was reduced to a Blood Alcohol Content .10 and he paid a $300 fine. 

Before moving into the giant house on 1337 S. Mason, Strasser lived in Ward-1 in a McMansion at 1448 Topping Rd.

RUMORVILLE:  I head it again this week and I am tired of it.  Some person or persons are saying my wife and I inherited our house from my parents.   This is completely false.  My parents lived in a four family apartment building on York Drive in Clayton from 1945-1953, then at 444 Baker Ave in Webster Groves until 1973, then in the Berkley Manor subdivision in Des Peres, before moving to the Gatesworth, where they both lived until they died.  

My wife and I paid cash for our house in Town and Country.   

 PAST THE 10,000 MARK!  Our website http://johnhoffmann.net has had over 10,100 visitors in the last 23 months.  That comes out to around 500 visits a month. It figures to be about 250 regular readers of the newsletter once it is posted after being emailed out to our long time readers twice every month.    

CARTOONS:  
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